TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




AUGUST 24, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Windham Chamber of Commerce Event Coordinators Terry MacDonald & Brenda Hughes and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle 

Absent: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie & Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Terry MacDonald was asked to open with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 10, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. Structural Analysis @ the Centre Property coming on August 31 could someone meet them at the building as they will need access to getting inside and possibly will need a ladder.  Barton & Loguidice will need some information on South Street.  We need to make the coordination of the water project and the upcoming sidewalk project as Delaware Engineering is getting information to them. John will get the Board a schedule tomorrow concerning the water project work.
2.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE: Autumn Affaire October 7 & 8, 2017 @ 9am -5pm. Terry MacDonald and Brenda Hughes were present.  The Chamber is requesting the following from the Town of Windham to be delivered on October 6, 2017 and paid for by same:  Port-o-lets 2 to be placed between WAJ and Mt Top Insurance and 2 behind Library; Large Trash Cans with liners 8 to be delivered to the Shaw Country Realty deck; Orange Cones 8 to be delivered to the Shaw Country Realty deck and one large dumpster to be placed behind the Coldwell Banker Building.  A motion to approve the requested items as stated above was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor, one vacancy.  The Chamber also requests the assistance of the Windham Police Department. The Vendors will be arriving at 7am each day. Patrolling is needed during the day especially at WAJ School, Centre Property and generally Mill Street to WAJ School.  The eight cones we are asking for we would like them placed down the center of State Route 23 in front of the school to slow down the traffic.  Any questions or concerns please contact Brenda Hughes.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY 2017/2018: 23Arts Windham, Chandra Knotts, GCCA funded Catskill Jazz Factory residency in tribute to Blossom Dearie will use space for rehearsal and public ticketed performance would like to request permission for October 13 @ 5-10pm and October 14, 2017 @ 1-10pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Community of Windham Foundation, John Quinn would like to request permission for the Annual Civil War Heritage Music Gathering & Encampment Wednesday, August 1-Sunday, August 5, 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
Supervisor Pelham stated that at the last concert there were some complaints about them using the Library.  Whoever was last in there they were using the computers, they were going through drawers and Candy Begley was upset. The Library will just have to turn the wifi off after hours when closed for the weekend.
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4.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Cassandra Begley of Windham has applied for proof of residence as she plans to enroll in Hudson Valley Community College in the fall.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Sophia Jaeger of Windham has applied for proof of residence as she plans to enroll in Onondaga Community College in the fall.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
5.RENEWAL OF LIQUOR LICENSE: Westmere Hotel Inc, Windham Mtn. Inn, Jimmy O’Connor, 141 South Street, Windham. Renewal License for Restaurant/Bar/Tavern/Hotel, with this type of license he is a loud to carry the alcohol to his motel rooms for his guests.  A motion to approve a letter to the State Liquor Authority that the renewal license to be renewed as it is stated on the application was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
6.REAPPOINT ARB BOARD MEMBERS: Jerilyn Miltenberger and Melinda Sokoll term of office was one-year expired June 23, 2017.  The Board approved to reappoint each to another one-year term that will expire June 23, 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
7.SITE PLAN APPLICATION #05-2016: Best Hot Tubs Windham Store William Renter, 5354 State Route 23, Windham, SBL #78.19-1-10.1 applied for site plan application #05-2016 April 27, 2016. Bill Renter wrote a letter to the Planning Board on August 8, 2017 as he was looking forward to closing out his application.  The Planning Board sent a note that the ARB needs to sign off first (which they have done as stated in the Planning Board minutes December 15, 2016) and then the Planning Board will do so.  Per the discussion of the Town Board the site plan application will go back to the Planning Board.  Supervisor Pelham will write a letter to the planning board explaining this.  The Board would also like a letter to go to Planning Board concerning their continued yearly education credit as stated by New York General Municipal Law 239-c (see Town Board Resolution #38 of 2007).
8.JUSTICE REPORTS FOR JULY 2017:  Justice Maureen McCarthy $909.00 & Justice Carol Stevens $2,114.00 as noted by the Board.
9.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #27 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer 1 account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #12 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy
10.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was not present.
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.
12.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  All cars are good. Will be setting up for the range next month for the annual time qualification that is needed. The Court has expressed a concern as the Chief has spoken to Justice Carol Stevens and the Court Clerk Susan Krom about getting the metal detector machine hooked up during court days.  The machine will have to be put on wheels to move it around and they will need a new wand.  The Court is also looking for possibly having two police officers on during those times.  The Chief suggested the Officer who is at the metal detector can also stand at the door, they were good with that. Next year should there be another Women’s Expo Event the police will have to revisit their request and have a better discussion.  As this year the cars were parked on State Route 23 on the inside of the road this was a safety issue to all.  At our discussion with them they forget to tell the Town Board that they would need a fire truck, an ambulance and the Governor’s office would be attending the Expo.
Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz came in during the regular Town Board meeting to let the Board know that the water leak had been finally found.  It was located on State Route 296 near 
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the Lost Tiger Road. The highway will fix the broken pipe in the morning.  Kyle did not stay for the meeting.

13.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Full Time Benefits Schedule Bereavement: the hours will be changed to seventy-two (72) hours per year-death in immediate family.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 
Councilman Peters has submitted a first draft of the Fund Balance Policy to the Supervisor, Councilmen and Larry Gardner to review.  He will need to go over some numbers with the bookkeeper. There will not be a final draft for a while to vote on. Councilman Van Valin the roof is expected to start the Centre Property the first week of September.  Collar City was to be here this past Wednesday, but with all the rainy weather he is behind. Councilman Murray has spoken to the Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington concerning the Little League Field.  Randy Tuttle greens-keeper from the Windham Country Club has given them some really good ideas on how to take care of the grass issue.  Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on at this time.  
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS   August 24, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #16-G contained vouchers #635-662, totaling $21,323.61 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #16 contained vouchers #150-156, totaling $6,079.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #16 contained vouchers #233-241, totaling $31,113.58 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #17-P for General contained 13 claims, totaling $7,836.83 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $13,821.70 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $3,777.57 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #17-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #17-P contained 2 claims, totaling $189.63

was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:35 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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